Weekly ReCAP for June 9, 2017
__________________________
A) Next CPC meeting on July 3, (Tom’s 55th Birthday) 1:30-4 pm, Chesebrough Room. 

B) CAP/CPC Fundraiser at Mokelumne Hill on September 23. 

______________________________________________________________________________
BOS meetings- Link to agendas below
http://calaverascountyca.iqm2.com/Citizens/Default.aspx 


Board:
Board of Supervisors

Type:
Regular Meeting

Status:
Scheduled


Board of Supervisors Chambers


891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas, CA  95249" 
Jun 13, 2017 8:00 AM
 / Regular Meeting


Board:
Board of Supervisors

Type:
Budget Hearings

Status:
Scheduled


Board of Supervisors Chambers


891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas, CA  95249" 
Jun 14, 2017 9:00 AM
 / Budget Hearings

 
Board:
Board of Supervisors

Type:
Budget Hearings

Status:
Scheduled


Board of Supervisors Chambers


891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas, CA  95249" 
Jun 15, 2017 9:00 AM
 / Budget Hearings


Board:
Board of Supervisors

Type:
Budget Hearings

Status:
Scheduled


Board of Supervisors Chambers


891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas, CA  95249" 
Jun 16, 2017 9:00 AM
 / Budget Hearings


Board:
Board of Supervisors

Type:
Special Meeting

Status:
Scheduled


Board of Supervisors Chambers


891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas, CA  95249" 
Jun 20, 2017 8:00 AM
/ Special Meeting

  

______________________________________________________________________________

U.S. Renewable Energy Jobs Employ 800,000+ People and Rising: in Charts

Twice as many Americans now work in the wind industry as in coal mining, and solar employs many more, but the U.S. still trails the EU and is far behind China.

Paul Horn
BY PAUL HORN / iNSIDE cLIMATE NEWS
MAY 30, 2017
https://insideclimatenews.org/news/26052017/infographic-renewable-energy-jobs-worldwide-solar-wind-trump?utm_source=Inside+Climate+News&utm_campaign=745bca4ba8-Weekly+Newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_29c928ffb5-745bca4ba8-327504385 
______________________________________________________________________________

Very long, but very good article, with great photos online--Colleen
*********************************************************************
The Mother Lode is cattle country
The way of the rancher
 
    By Scott Thomas Anderson Jun 1, 2017       Calaveras Enterprise Sierra Lodestar

http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/sierra_lodestar/article_5ab44fd4-4724-11e7-b9c7-572935fbed1a.html
 

 

Neil Young’s song “After the Gold Rush” imagined a world where drifters tamed the West under silver moons and scorched sunsets that never faded. Its lyrics were a meditation: Could the western dream survive into the future?
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Sondra West-Moore gives her Texas longhorn bull Tuff Test a pat at her Ione ranch. Learn the modern ranching way inside.

Photo by Scott Thomas Anderson

 

In the heart of America ’s greatest bullion strike, that question was answered by a landscape of hoofs and horns. What followed the mines was an existence of weathered saddles and muddy slopes, of blistered hands and open ranges. It was a legacy of homesteading that defined the territory’s undying will to carry on.

 

Today, ranchers are the Gold Country’s main culture-bearers. Their black-eyed, roaming herds offer a living line of defense that preserves the scenes people hold dearest. The chipped paint on barns on lush hillsides, the nighttime owl echoes through shadowed oaks and winding brooks that ripple through grass are all safeguarded by the men and women who keep steers wandering like clouds against the sky.
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J.W. Dell’Orto on an early morning ride.

 

Yet shifting markets and changes around commodities mean these hardscrabble operators have plenty of challenges. And so, as small, family-run businesses in Amador, Calaveras and Tuolumne counties continue to survive, their owners keep strapping on their boots with one suggestion: “Support your local ranchers.”

 

Big drives and iron bells

 

From the soft slopes of Mokelumne Hill to the stony trails of the high Sierra, J.W. Dell’Orto drives his herds in ways that go back generations in the Mother Lode. He and his wife Anne are among Calaveras County ’s youngest full-time ranchers, and they have as much zeal for the profession as any cow boss you’re likely to meet. While J.W. loves talking about the lessons of the old breed, he’s also aware of his status as a pathfinder for the next crop of local ranchers. The world is changing; he has to be on top of it.

 

There’s nothing nostalgic about getting a phone call in the middle of the night to hear that a cow has escaped onto a nearby road. That’s the kind of evening Dell’Orto had in April, when he headed out into the darkness.

 

“Luckily, it was only on an old dirt backroad, so I didn’t have to rush too much,” Dell’Orto recalls. “But if it had been out on a highway, I’d have had to grab it that instant. Either way, you’re patching the fence the same night.”
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J.W. Dell’Orto and his 5-year-old son, Waylon, hang out next to a loading chute on Dell’Orto Ranch in Mokelumne Hill in Calaveras County .

 

Ranchers are prepared to take action at any hour. Guaranteed breaks don’t figure into the life. J.W.’s ancestors knew that. The Dell’Ortos arrived in Mokelumne Hill in the late 1880s, Italian-Swiss stock who followed business opportunities that came with the rise of industrial mines like the Kennedy and the Gwin. These merchants quickly found a family calling in the open-range freedom of cattle ranches. For J.W., the sound of cow bells on the hillsides and the feel of riding alongside calves are part of his earliest memories. His father, Stan, is a lifelong rancher, as was grandfather, Robert Glen Dell’Orto. His brother, Mattley, raises cattle and works full-time with the California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection. Though J.W. has always known ranching is no way to get rich, he never had a second thought about keeping the tradition alive.

 

“Growing up with it, it’s just something I’ve always wanted to do,” he says. “My wife grew up with it, too. She’s a fourth-generation rancher from Copperopolis.”

 

J.W. and Anne’s herd of 200-plus cattle spend the fall giving birth in the low country before getting hauled to the mountains above Arnold in late May. There they graze on high slopes and ridges during the hot months. By October, they’re rounded up and taken to their final destination, the Cattlemen’s Livestock Market in Galt.
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Dell’Orto high country cattle drive.

 

Sounds easy, right? Think again. J.W.’s life is year-round work. May arrives with a trip to the mountains as he erects 35-miles of drift fences – the barriers would otherwise be destroyed by snow each year. That job takes the better part of a month. Summers in the Sierra mean J.W. is spending time at the cow camp, keeping track of the herd. Calves are birthed in the fall while parts of the herd are transported, eight or nine cows at a time, to Galt. Add to that making sure the ranch’s fences hold up against winter storms, and J.W. can only look forward to the gorgeous spring weather as a moment to catch up on countless jobs around the homestead. He spends weeks during April again welding massive bell harnesses used to locate his cows in the mountains.

 

Even what might sound like the simplest part of the job to a layman, driving his livestock to the auction takes forethought and hard-won experience.

 

“If you’re going to sell some older bulls, then you can only hold two in your trailer at a time, and they have to be separated,” J.W. notes. “Otherwise, they’ll really bust your trailer apart.”

 

There are also breeding decisions to think about. The Dell’Ortos run angus-cross steers with pedigrees carefully designed to thrive at elevation and altitude.
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“Getting in the high country, they need to be able to travel and not just sit there,” he explains. “The breeding helps them in that environment.”

 

How do ranchers manage all these responsibilities? Two words: Mutual support. Many Calaveras cattle families help each other out, especially when it comes to branding and various families’ big drives. A typical big drive takes 15 riders to push a heard, while another four or five people operate trucks. That’s actually how J.W. and Anne first did it when they were kids; the Dell’Orto and Wooster clans backed each other up on rougher days.

 

“When you get a bunch of families together like that, it becomes a lot more fun, and a lot more of a social event,” J.W. observed. “It gives the work a whole different dimension.”

 

The campfire camaraderie that has existed for generations is alive and well, but the economic world of the cowboy is quickly changing. Today, small ranchers are part of a broader, dynamic global beef economy. They pay close attention to international markets. Whenever the value of the U.S. dollar goes up in Europe and Asia , the value of U.S. commodities – in particular, beef – tends to drop on the domestic side. That’s important, since most Gold Country ranchers sell their cattle to feedlots in the Midwest . And any element of volatility can impact their bottom lines, from ongoing drought in one state to severe flooding in another. If supplies of feed-grade corn for animals is hurt by a natural disaster, the interruption in the food chain can quickly drive beef prices up.

 

“It’s kind of like watching futures,” J.W. notes. “Because when the market is hot, that’s when you’re going try to make it work for sales.”
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The distance between California ’s sunshine and the beef industry’s far-off hubs is another reality that area ranchers deal with. When outfits in Nebraska , Texas and Idaho buy steers from the Mother Lode, they know transportation costs alone will be 10 cents for every 100 pounds that’s hauled. It’s an expense that Midwestern feedlots cannot afford. The ranching families in Calaveras have also dealt with gradual inflation. Twenty years ago, when J.W. first started, the cost for a diesel three-quarter ton pickup was about $25,000. Today, the same essential work vehicle can set a rancher back as much as $60,000. Profits on beef haven’t risen at anywhere near that rate.

 

But the future is not all financial pain. New advances in video conferencing allow J.W. and Anne to showcase their cattle as early as July – if the market’s peaking – to potential buyers all over the country. So far, this technological advantage has helped Dell’Orto Ranch to expand sales as far east as Michigan . On a more fundamental level, the real edge ranchers like J.W. and Anne have for the future is their deep-seeded embrace of a bareknuckle independence that gave their ancestors purpose.

 

“Sure, it’s hard in the sense that you don’t get to retire anymore, and you just work into your 80s, until you absolutely can’t do it anymore,” J.W. says. “But you do have that freedom to handle your work the way you want to handle it. What I do, it’s not a job; it’s a lifestyle.”

 

From hoofs to plates
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Jack Gardella of Montezuma Ranch in Jamestown is part of five ranching families that owns Rawhide Meat Co. Pictured here, Jack stands inside Rawhide’s relatively new store for the public at 18260 Highway 108 in Jamestown .

 

It was a culinary movement that started in the 1970s. Food lovers in California sought chefs to do magic with locally sourced ingredients. Jeremiah Tower at Chez Panisse in Berkeley showed the way and the Golden State ’s other kitchen virtuosos saw the light. Over time there has been a growing demand for meat from alternative sources, especially hormone- and antibiotic-free cuts from animals raised in the old, open-space tradition.

 

Gold Country ranchers are experts on free-range, grass-fed, naturally handled cattle. However, getting their superior beef into the hands of cooks and consumers is a huge challenge. That’s because federal regulations mandate that all meats destined for consumers be processed through United States Department of Agriculture-certified facilities. Since there are only a handful of USDA operations scattered across California , the transportation and storage costs make it difficult for ranchers to give conscientious meat-lovers in the region what they want. At the moment, area residents who want to buy beef from most Sierra foothill ranges have to pay a mobile USDA butcher to travel to a ranch to oversee the harvesting and transportation of each steer. It’s not uncommon for families to team up to cover that cost while splitting the meat, but most Mother Lode ranchers sell less than a handful of animals that way each year.
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At age 92, Fraser West was still competing in rodeo events as seen here in 2008 at the Amador County Fair.

 

However, in 2006, five ranching families in Tuolumne County launched a local farm-to-fork revolution.

 

One of them was Jack Gardella, a fourth-generation rancher from Jamestown . Along with his wife Trish, Jack owns Montezuma Ranch, a spring-green, sprawling patch of open fields under the shadow of rising hills.

 

“I’ve been ranching all my life,” Gardella said. “I started helping my dad and uncle when I was in grammar school. It’s not as romantic as it looks in the movies. It’s a lot of work; but I really love it.”

 

Gardella has turned Montezuma Ranch into one of the most natural, self-sustaining cattle operations in the region. He uses goats and sheep for weed abatement. He relies on the soil-diving snouts of hogs as “rototillers.” Pecking chickens have taken the place of pesticides.

 

Relying on wisdom of the past, Gardella and his son John run 300-head of cattle through a setting almost as idealistic as the one the Gardella family knew in the 1800s.

 

“We don’t use any chemicals anymore,” Gardella notes. “And I think that’s important.”

 

A one-on-one connection with healthy, unstressed cattle is second nature to ranchers like Gardella, so when he learned about a demand for beef products that didn’t come from gigantic feedlots stacked 700-animals thick, he knew that his own homestead filled the bill. The same is true of some other ranchers in Tuolumne , where the humane, rustic legacies of old are still the norm.
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Fraser West works on his roping skills in 1938,

 

several years before he would become a war hero in the South Pacific.

Picasa

 

Meanwhile, anger kept rising about the state of the industrial feedlots. Matthew Scully’s 2003 book “Dominion” exposed staggering cases of cruelty and environmental damage associated with “Big Ag.” Investigative reporters told stories of cattle being injected with antibiotics to keep them alive through digesting the huge amounts of corn they were fed. This process passed some of those chemical agents into the steaks and tri-tips that were harvested. Additionally, CQ Researcher reports that as much as 35,000 miles of American rivers have been polluted by hog, chicken and cattle waste from commercial meat operations.

 

A number of Gold Country ranchers began to see a market for their grass-fed and finished beef, as well as pork and chickens raised in traditional settings. They just needed a realistic avenue to get their products to local customers. That opportunity presented itself in 2006, when the Rawhide Meat processing plant in Jamestown came up for sale. The Gardellas teamed up with the Macho, Gaiser, Hurst and Beeman families to buy the place, an acquisition that started the gradual process of opening a Rawhide Meat retail outlet at 18256 Highway 108, Jamestown , in April of 2015.

 

Between Rawhide’s five ranching clans, the store is now a carnivore’s dreamscape. Its refrigerators are stacked with Tuolumne-grown tri-tips, steaks, ribs, bacon strips, monster sausages, organic chicken, lamb chops and even rabbit. These products come doused in six different homemade marinades. Rawhide’s spicy tropical pork sausage bristles with flavor, a sizzling mouthful of sweet bites and citrus, all tamed by bits of red bell pepper that put a cloying coolness into each bite. Its chicken artichoke sausage, on the other hand, is beautifully warmed by salty flavors and balanced herbs, especially flavor-filled when bronzed on a grill.

 

There is also the main event: Rawhide’s crescent tri-tips soaked in a signature garlic and wine marinade. If dropped over the grill correctly, this pleasure has a butternut-like glaze and faint pings of sweetness that drip through the flame-licked fat of its surface. Cooking one of these tri-tips to a ruby red center also brings out the garlic heat of the marinade, keeping those phantom herb notes running through the beef.

 

All products at Rawhide Meats come directly from local ranchers, but that doesn’t mean that the process is easy for the families involved. The owners are only allowed to prepare and sell their meats after the animals are slaughtered by a USDA butcher. That means transporting their cattle to Los Banos, their hogs to Turlock and the goats and sheep to Dixon .

 

“Yeah, it’s a pain,” Gardella admits with a smile. “But we cut them up, wrap them and dress them ourselves. All of that – and the marinades – come directly from us.”

 

One look at the customers flocking into Rawhide Meats on a Saturday afternoon suggests the effort is highly appreciated across the Mother Lode. Rawhide’s co-owners, the Hursts, have even taken the mission to connect with locals a step further by hosting summertime events on their ranch, where customers can also taste their locally made wines and olive oils, ride a miniature train and see landmarks from famous Western movies. For Jamestown residents like Janis and Randy Jones, such parities create strong bridge between Hurst Ranch and the wider community.

 

“They really are lovely events,” Janis says. “There’s the wine, which is excellent, and the train. And Leslie Hurst is such a delight to speak with and she’s a really great artist, too.”

 

But while foodies have a field day at Hurst Ranch and Rawhide Meats, there’s still a challenge for its owners when it comes to getting their products to farm-to-fork restaurants. The distance between USDA slaughterhouses has created a situation in which only chefs who can use previously frozen meats to full effect will buy from Rawhide. The politics of the culinary world currently argue against kitchen masters doing that. Given California ’s regulatory environment, Gardella doesn’t see the situation changing any time soon.

 

“The rules and regulations for a USDA plant, whether you kill one animal or a thousand in a day, are the same,” Gardella offered. “That means to have one around here, well, it’s just too cost-prohibitive.”

 

In the meantime, Rawhide Meats continues to provide great-tasting, guilt-free products for legions of barbecue fans. Gardella likes working the counter and getting to know customers, though he also enjoys working the herds from time to time. The earthy, open-air atmosphere of the hills continues to speak to him.

 

“There are too many people who don’t truly love what they do for a living,” Gardella reflects. “This is such good place to raise kids and grandkids. And while ranching isn’t easy, if you enjoy it, the work doesn’t feel like work. I haven’t regretted a single day of my life doing it.”

 

Conservation cowboys

 

Col. Fraser West wasn’t afraid to rush headlong into a hail of artillery fire when he stormed an island in the South Pacific in 1944, so he certainly wasn’t afraid – even at the age of 94 – to go head-to-head with a Bay Area corporation he believed would hurt the way of life in Amador County . West soon taught a group of executives a lesson the Imperial Japanese Marines had already learned: Even wounded, this rancher had some hard bark on him.

 

Now that West has passed away, his daughter, Sondra West-Moore, is determined to keep his memory alive, both through his beloved ranch and his creed of conservation.

 

West was known for decades as “the Marine cowboy.” During World War II, he was a captain in the 3rd Battalion 7th Marines, commanding troops during the grizzly assault on Guadalcanal . When the smoke cleared, West’s superiors wanted to reward him with a safe post back in the U.S. , but he refused to leave his men. That meant West was soon on the front lines again, this time on the island of Guam . West and his Marines ended up on the bloody fields on Fonte Hill heavily outnumbered. They fought through a cacophony of deadly shelling and held out until U.S. tanks broke the battleground open. West shot his way to cover when his left femur was shattered by a Japanese bullet. Even then he stayed in the fight.

 

During the 41 years that West lived in Ione, he carried the scars of Fonte Hill with him, one leg shorter than the other. Few would have guessed the handicap. West was an avid downhill skier, a world champion team roper and an award-winning breeder of Texas longhorn cattle. He was still cutting the ski slopes to white dust when he was 88. He was still team-roping at rodeos when he was 94. Just days before he passed at age 97, he was driving his tractor through the sprawling fields of his Westhaven Ranch.

 

This was the man who Farallon Capital Management LLC and its partners took on when they proposed to build a massive quarry and asphalt plant across 400-acres of virgin land in the Ione Valley . A number of residents were worried about the impacts of air and sound pollution on the 24 family-owned, legacy cattle ranches that surrounded the project. Yet it was West, a battle-hardened warrior who’d worked with horses since grade school, who stepped up to publicly take them on.

 

West had met challenges like this since he was old enough to strap boots on in the dusty ranges of Elko , Nev.

 

“He was a cowboy from the beginning,” remembers Teddy West, the colonel’s wife of nearly 70 years. “He bought two horses for $25 from my mother when he was 12.”

 

Laughing, Teddy adds, “Later, every time we’d move in the Marine Corps, there was a horse that had to go first.”

 

West brought his family to the Ione Valley in 1973. He built his own roping arena and started breeding steers, at first just for lasso practice. Over time, West learned more and more about purebred Texas longhorns, which he was convinced could be genetic saviors for large-scale commercial cattle herds. Texas longhorns are an ancient breed of bovine that evolved in Africa and thrived for centuries in Spain . If their genes aren’t tampered with, their strong survival instincts allow them to easily live off of grass, walnuts and acorns. With very sturdy immune systems, purebred longhorns also don’t need to be vaccinated or fed antibiotics. Since they don’t eat corn, they don’t need to be pumped with allergy medications either. West pondered what part he could play in preserving the best of Texas longhorns.

 

“I really worry about commercial herds getting so inbred and corn-based,” Sondra said. “And that was something that interested my dad, too. To start with, everyone is so dependent on corn feed now. What if something happens to the corn supply? Beyond that, it’s not good for the cattle and it’s not good for the people.”

 

The cattle-breeding program West designed took off. In the coming decades, West was honored as a lifetime achievement breeder, as well as recipient of the Elmer Parker Lifetime Award, presented to him by the Texas Longhorn Breeders Association of America in recognition of a lifetime of devotion to the Texas longhorn breed and its breeders.

 

He also became a minor ranching celebrity for walking a 1,850-pound bull named John C. Freemont, whose horns were 84-inches across, down the streets of Sacramento . West wanted city kids to have the chance to see agriculture up close. Sondra says that, while her father was a man of many interests, he was never happier than when riding a horse around his bulls and calves.

 

“Ranching meant the most to him,” she recalls, tearing up. “Daddy liked being outside. He liked communing with nature. He found peace in the outdoors … After everything he’d seen in the war, and later helping with the prisoner exchange in Korea , he could appreciate those things.”

 

But in early 2012, West encountered something that he considered a threat to the calm, ranching rhythms of Ione. That’s when representatives with Farallon sought to build the quarry and asphalt plant on the edge of his property. According to West’s family, a spokesman for the corporation told the colonel on his doorstep that all of his neighbors were in favor of the project. West reportedly looked that man eye-to-eye and said, “I don’t believe you.”

 

In the coming weeks, Sondra visited her father and immediately noticed he’d lost 25 pounds and seemed uncharacteristically distressed. West finally told her about what had happened. The West family eventually started the Ione Valley Land , Air & Water Defense Alliance, a nonprofit comprised of Amador residents and ranchers who didn’t want to see the Ione Valley ’s open space decimated. In just 17 days, the group collected 2,200 signatures from residents who were against the project.

 

On Jan. 2, 2015 , the Marine Cowboy drifted off for good in his armchair, seated next to a window where he could stare out at his herd.

 

“I really miss him, but he had a brilliant life,” Sondra says. “Everyone who knew him understood he was one of a kind.”

 

Sondra is continuing her father’s opposition to the quarry and asphalt plant through a federal lawsuit that’s waiting to be heard in the U.S. Court of Appeals.

 

While Sondra keeps her father’s conservation flame burning, she’s also making a name for herself as a cattle breeder. She was recently elected president of the California Texas Longhorn Association, a group that often chats about her reputation as a natural “bull whisperer.” It’s something to see a 2,000-pound bull with 100-inch horns nuzzle its head under Sondra’s palm.

 

“They chose if you can touch them, and they let you know through body language,” Sondra explained. “They are very present. Bulls are more social than cows, which are suspicious by nature. But God forbid you approach a longhorn bull without his permission.”

 

Even one of Westhaven’s dominant herd sires, a bull named Tuff Test, allows Sondra to stroke his neck, which resembles a muscular tree trunk. Tuff Test is a son of Cowboy Tuff Chex, currently rated the No. 1 longhorn breeding male in the world. Right now, Tuff Test is a solid 1,800 pounds of muscle and bone, with still another 400 pounds to come before the animal reaches maturity. Sondra has a closer relationship with the runts of the herd, like the baby bull she named Captain. Not long after Captain was born, he came down with a nearly fatal case of pneumonia. Sondra nursed him back to health, even massaging him through an entire night until the fever broke. Today, the sight of Sondra in the pasture brings Captain moseying over, often trying to lick her hand and even her face.

 

“They’re emotional and they don’t forget anything,” she notes. “They’re affectionate. They evaluate you and judge you; it’s a relationship. You can see them actively make decisions. The closest thing I can equate them to is elephants. If the mothers lose a calf, they mourn for weeks.”

 

Sondra is sure the public would never guess how much personality longhorns actually have. So why do perceptions of bulls being rage-driven or brain-dead continue? Sondra thinks it’s because industrial cattle lots have bred the spirit out of commercial herds.

 

“Domesticated cattle are sort of like, at this point, chickens,” she noted. “They lack survival instincts. They stay together. They’re flighty. But these longhorns are individuals. They retain their personality. They’re sensitive.”

 

Before the corporations moved in, keeping those traits alive in cattle was her father’s initial conservation mission. And there are other ranchers who have worked to protect the Ione Valley ’s importance in the livestock world, as well as the pristine elements of its beauty.

 

Just down the road from Westhaven Ranch is Winterport Farm, which harvests everything from pumpkins and melons to grass-fed beef. The homestead traces its origins to 1865, when the Winter family arrived from Germany . The Winters’ land slowly evolved into a family ranch. By World War II, George Winter ran a sizable dairy on the property. By 1970, he’d expanded into a cattle outfit. The ranch was inherited by George’s daughter, Susan, and her husband, Dan Port.

 

Over the past decade, the Ports have worked closely with Amador County leaders to try to find strategies for bringing a USDA slaughter facility to Ione. While accomplishing that task has remained elusive, the Ports do sell their own beef directly to consumers through various farmers markets in the region.

 

The Ports’ affection for the golden sunsets in Ione was clear in 2008, when they sold the development rights on their 180-acres to the Sacramento Valley Conservancy, a move that would permanently protect the raw, unbroken nature of the land. At the time, Dan was a board member of the Amador Land Trust, so to avoid any conflicts, he turned to the larger nearby SVC. Selling to a nonprofit meant the Ports got 15 percent under the market value of their property. Essentially, the family donated $120,750 toward keeping the Ione Valley a rancher’s valley into the future.

 

Dan explained the move at the time in straightforward terms, saying the idea of anyone building on Winterport’s range would be “almost sinful.”

 

Sondra, a close friend of the Ports, believes it’s those shared sensibilities that bind Ione’s ranching families together.

 

“The people who do this, we’re all in this together,” Sondra says. “When the recent storms made it seem like the creek would flood our house, all our neighbors were here in a heartbeat, armed with sandbags, ready to help.”

 

That’s a sentiment Dell’Orto and his fellow ranchers in Moke Hill also embrace. J.W. stopped his own evacuation from the Butte Fire to save a neighbor’s horses as the flames drew closer.

 

“We look out for each other here,” J.W. recalls.

 

Even something as simple as five families sharing a business like Rawhide Meat for the benefit of their community exemplifies the ranching mindset.

 

“This place is run by a team effort,” Jack Gardella emphasized.

 

Rural communities in America may be struggling to survive, but in the Mother Lode, it’s cattle wranglers that continue to prove a timeless lesson – the stalwart stay strong when there’s a herd of goodwill behind them. That’s a way of life the Gold Country’s ranchers continue to preserve.

______________________________________________________________________________
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California, New York, Washington unite to back climate pact

By KATHLEEN RONAYNE
Associated Press
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SACRAMENTO, Calif. (AP) -- Three Democratic governors said Thursday they won't let the United States back away from a commitment to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, despite President Donald Trump decision to withdraw from an international pact.

"This is an insane move by this president," California Gov. Jerry Brown said, blasting the decision as "deviant behavior from the highest office in the land."

Brown joined Gov. Jay Inslee of Washington state and Gov. Andrew Cuomo of New York to form the U.S. Climate Alliance to uphold the Paris climate agreement, a pact involving nearly 200 nations aimed at slowing the warming of the planet.

The three states already belong to an emissions reduction pact of states and cities worldwide, but Thursday's action marked a direct stand against the Trump administration and a formal commitment to upholding the targets of the Paris agreement.

Connecticut Gov. Dan Malloy and Virginia Gov. Terry McAuliffe also expressed interest in joining the new pact.

"We governors are going to step into this cockpit and fly the plane," Inslee told reporters. "The president wants to ground it - we're going to fly it."

Trump formally announced his decision to leave the historic international agreement after months of teasing the action. He criticized the pact as a job-killer that put the United States as an unfair advantage.

It may be years, however, before the country can formally exit the deal, but Trump said he'll immediately halt implementation. He said he would consider re-entry if the U.S. could get a better deal.

Republican politicians and representatives of the coal industry cheered Trump's action.

"President Trump's courageous decision to exit the Paris Accord recognizes that the United States is not legally bound to an Obama-era agreement that set unrealistic emissions targets at the expense of billions of American taxpayer dollars without the approval of Congress," said Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton, who joined nine other states in urging Trump to leave the agreement.

Under the Paris agreement, negotiated during former President Barack Obama's tenure, the United States voluntarily committed to reducing polluting emissions by 1.6 billion tons by 2025.

The Democratic governors' new pact commits to that same goal, which requires a 26 to 28 percent reduction in emissions from 2005 levels.

Specific targets haven't been set for each state. California, New York and Washington together account for about 10 percent of the country's greenhouse gas emissions, Brown's office said.

California is already working to reduce greenhouse gas emissions by 40 percent from 1990 levels by 2030, and Brown has cast himself as Trump's chief foil on climate policy. It's unclear when discussions between the three governors began, but they announced their new pact within an hour of Trump's announcement.

Brown is about to begin a trip to China to discuss emissions-reduction policies with other leaders and has promised to fill the void left by the Trump administration. At home, Brown is battling to reauthorize a cap-and-trade program that expires in 2020, a key piece of his political legacy. He's said California's economy is proof that combating climate change isn't the economic deadweight Trump suggests.

Washington state is also moving ahead with capping carbon emissions and requiring power plants and oil refineries to reduce emissions over time. In New York, Cuomo announced he would use executive orders to ensure his state continues to abide by the Paris agreement.

West Virginia Coal Association Senior Vice President Chris Hamilton said U.S. withdrawal from the Paris accord would build confidence in U.S. mining and industry even if it wouldn't make major changes on the ground. Trump promised during his campaign to bring back coal mining jobs.

"I think it slows down this rush toward punitive measures against the United States industrial base and mining industry," Hamilton said.
_____________________________________________________________________________

Second Biggest Jump in Annual CO2 Levels Reported as Trump Leaves Paris Climate Agreement

NOAA released its annual update on greenhouse gas concentrations in the atmosphere and found a large increase in 2016.

BY BOB BERWYN, INSIDECLIMATE NEWS

JUN 1, 2017

As President Donald Trump prepared to pull the United States out of the global Paris climate agreement this week, scientists at NOAA reported that 2016 had recorded the second-biggest jump in atmospheric carbon dioxide on record.

Last year's increase in the atmospheric CO2 concentration was nearly double the average pace since detailed measurements started in 1979.

Once CO2 is in the atmosphere, the heat-trapping gas persists there for decades as new emissions pile in, which means that even if global emissions level off—as they have started to do—the planet is on a path toward more warming, rising sea levels and increased heat waves and droughts in the decades ahead.

Concentrations of other greenhouse gases, including methane and nitrous oxide, also increased last year, according to the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration's latest update to its greenhouse gas index. The heating effect of all combined greenhouses gases in the atmosphere increased by 2.5 percent in 2016, according to the index.

"The warming effect of these chemicals we're tracking has increased by 40 percent since 1990," said Steve Montzka, a NOAA scientist who co-authored the update. "Even though emissions are leveling off, CO2 is so long-lived that the concentration is still increasing."

Getting the atmospheric concentration to also level off would require reducing emissions by 80 percent, he said.

That 80 percent cut is exactly what is targeted under the Paris climate agreement, but the goal is in doubt as the Trump administration rolls back climate and energy policies meant to lower emissions in the United States, historically the world's largest sources of greenhouse gas pollution.

"All the indicators are going in the wrong direction, and warning bells are ringing so loud as to be deafening," said Kevin Trenberth, a senior scientist in the climate analysis section at the National Center for Atmospheric Research. "Without the Paris agreement, the acceleration will likely continue and we will exceed 2 degrees Celsius above pre-industrial by the 2050s or earlier."

The index was established in 1979, when NOAA expanded the global network of 80 land- and ocean-based measurement sites, including the Mauna Loa observatory in Hawaii. In the 1980s and 1990s, the CO2 level increased at about 1.5 parts per million each year. The last two years, it's been rising at nearly twice that rate—2.9 ppm—as emissions overwhelm the oceans' and forests' ability to take CO2 out of the air.  

The new data also show that the powerful effect of heat-trapping and ozone-destroying chlorofluorocarbons (CFCs)—once widely used as refrigerants and propellants—continues to decrease. That decline reflects the success of the 1989 Montreal Protocol, one of the early global efforts to tackle an environmental challenge.

"That's given us a little reprieve from even more warming," according to Montzka, who said the continued use of CFCs could have had a substantial additional heating effect.

Methane, which is a much more powerful heat-trapping gas than CO2, increased in 2016 at about the same rate as the previous two years, which is double the pace set between 2007 and 2013. Scientists suspect the methane increase is mainly from decomposition of plant matter in the tropics, where global warming is speeding biological processes. Earlier spikes in methane have also been linked with warmer Arctic temperatures that release the gas by thawing permafrost.
Since 2013, the methane concentration has increased between 8.7 and 12.6 parts per billion each year, compared to an average annual increase of about 5.7 ppb between 2007 and 2013. Methane is measured in parts per billion rather than parts per million because the total amounts are much smaller.

Even though the latest figures are sobering, the fact that global carbon emissions are starting to plateau is a hopeful sign, said Pennsylvania State University climate scientist Michael Mann.

"This emphasizes a key basic truth: There is nothing Trump can do to stop the dramatic global transition away from fossil fuels toward clean and renewable energy," he said. "The world is moving on, and we will tackle this problem. At this point, it is simply a question of whether we get onboard the great economic revolution of this century, or whether we get left behind."
https://insideclimatenews.org/news/01062017/donald-trump-noaa-CO2-paris-climate-change-agreement?utm_source=Inside+Climate+News&utm_campaign=745bca4ba8-Weekly+Newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_29c928ffb5-745bca4ba8-327504385 
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From RCRC - The Barbed Wire -  June 2, 2017
Senate Appropriations Committee Defeats Cannabis Cash-Handling Bill
Last week, the Senate Appropriations Committee held Senate Bill 148, authored by Senator Scott Wiener (D-San Francisco), related to the collection of fees and taxes in association with commercial cannabis. 

To participate in the commercial cannabis market, a variety of fees and taxes must be paid from licensed cannabis entities to state and local regulatory agencies.  It is anticipated that much of these payments will be made in cash due to federal banking restrictions.  Supported by RCRC, SB 148 would have allowed the State Board of Equalization or a county to collect cash payments from cannabis-related businesses for state agencies that administer fees, fines, penalties, taxes, or other charges payable by a cannabis-related business.  In addition, the bill would have allowed the BOE to collect county-imposed regulatory fees and taxes.

RCRC will continue to look for opportunities to address the proper management of cash derived from licensed cannabis entities.  This will enable state and local licensing entities to collect monies from industry participants, and thus, improve the integrity of the overall regulatory framework which is slated to become fully operational in 2018. 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Groundwater Sustainability Agencies Organize Ahead of Deadline
Progress is being made by local agencies as they organize into locally-controlled Groundwater Sustainability Agencies (GSA) to meet the June 30, 2017 deadline established by the Sustainable Groundwater Management Act (SGMA).  As of May 31, 2017, 212 local agencies have submitted GSA formation notifications to the Department of Water Resources (DWR).  This includes the coordinated efforts by a combination of local agencies.  In addition, a number of agencies have submitted multiple notifications in multiple basins.  In all, this accounts for 332 separate areas in 124 basins. 

Of the 124 basins that are partially or completely covered by a GSA notification, 32 basins are designated as low, or very low priority, and 92 basins are medium, or high priority, subject to SGMA requirements.  A number of the GSA notifications are overlapping, but it is expected these overlaps will be resolved prior to the June 30, 2017 deadline.  Most counties have indicated that they will become the GSA in the unmanaged areas of high or medium priority basins, if needed.  Counties that have opted-out of being the presumed GSA for the unmanaged area of a basin are listed here.

For those areas that are currently considered “unmanaged” by either the county or a local agency, the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB) is authorized to step in.  Areas that fall into this category can be accessed here.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Districts Hope To Hold Off Expensive Fish Passage At Lake Don Pedro, La Grange Dam

06/02/2017 12:15 pm PST
51
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA – Two utility districts tied up in licensing Don Pedro Reservoir and La Grange Dam are continuing to push back against a looming potential mandate that they build a fish passage between the two.

Well in the middle of the multi-year processes involved to re-license Don Pedro Reservoir while obtaining first-time licensing for La Grange Dam, the Turlock (TID) and Modesto (MID) irrigation districts, which share rights on the Tuolumne River and ownership of the Don Pedro Project and reservoir powerhouse, recently held a joint meeting updating the status of their applications.

“One thing that probably a lot of people do not understand is that in the process of re-licensing Don Pedro, the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) also told us that we need to license the La Grange Dam, which never had a license on before,” MID spokesperson Samantha Wookey explains. “While the two processes are separate there are a lot of connections between the two…we have to operate them simultaneously with each other…TID has a two mega-watt power plant on the La Grange Dam.”

Fish Passage Price Tag Maybe $100 Million
A primary hampering issue — that might cost the districts $100 million or more — according to Wookey, is that some of the fisheries services want to require that a fish passage be constructed to run from below La Grange Dam over Don Pedro Reservoir for the purpose of funneling them from the Lower Tuolumne to Upper Tuolumne River, as Wookey explains. “This is something that has never been successfully done before but the National Marine Fisheries Services is pretty committed to try to make this happen.”

Chiming in, MID spokesperson Melissa Williams adds, “We have communicated through the re-licensing process…we think we have better science and better solutions than a fish passage — or sending more flows down our river…and this is what we continue to communicate to the public, re-licensing participants and the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB).”

Don Pedro’s FERC license expired last April but the districts are able to operate on existing conditions of it, as the extended process continues in coordination with FERC and all the other stakeholder agencies at the federal and state levels. The districts are scheduled to file amended final license applications on Sept. 25. In the meantime, studies over best options for improving habitat conditions continue.

A Collaborative Process?
“MID and TID have held fish passage workshops, inviting agencies and the public to try to make it a collaborative process and to work out solutions,” Williams notes. She says that requests for studies and information from other agencies have not been met with much action. What is doubly frustrating, Williams adds, “Mandatory conditioning [authority] gives certain agencies, such as the fisheries, the right to tell us that we need to implement a fish passage.”

As a result, the districts, which have been conducting their own studies for years are now, more than ever, taking it upon themselves to offer other options. Among these are implementing a predation suppression program. “Our science shows that more than 90 percent of out-migrating salmon are consumed by predatory fish before they even breach the San Joaquin River,” Wookey states.

According to the districts’ studies, a ten percent predation reduction would achieve the same improvements without a passage. Or, for that matter, without the water board’s plans to require increased unimpaired flows under its Bay Delta Plan SED (Substitute Environmental Document), although that is a separate battle the districts are dealing with simultaneously.

Among other river and habitat mitigations the districts are also emphasizing are: gravel improvements; stepping up removal efforts of invasive water hyacinth growths; riparian and vegetation expansion; also restructuring some existing operations, such as adjusting times of existing flows.

An Uncertain Timeline
Wookey and Williams share a collective sigh when asked to guesstimate how and when the licensing process might finally be resolved. “Agencies can drag their feet on certain things as long as they would like — and FERC does not have the authority to direct the other agencies to get their stuff in,” Williams says. “We will turn in our amended finalized license application for Don Pedro and the finalized application for La Grange, but after that it then turns over to the agencies to put in their parts of it and respond to our applications — and for that there is no timeline.”

Stressing significant efforts being made through public meetings, newsletters and websites dedicated to each license application to keep people engaged, both say the districts are grateful for their customers’ patience and public input when it is being gathered.

With such an obviously complicated process of many moving parts, Williams says one thing is for certain: the longer it goes, the more it ultimately costs, especially if any expensive lawsuits come into play. Too, any operational or habitat changes that might eventually come are bound to affect recreation on the lake one way or another. Beckoningly she adds, “We continue to encourage those who enjoy Don Pedro Reservoir to stay engaged in the process.”

For more on the Don Pedro Re-licensing Project, click here. For the latest on the FERC licensing of La Grange Dam, click here; to view the districts’ La Grange Project Fish Barrier Assessment study, a requirement of the licensing process, click here.
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Trump describes US as cleanest nation; facts muddy the claim

BY SETH BORENSTEIN
AP Science Writer
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WASHINGTON (AP) -- President Donald Trump said the United States "will continue to be the cleanest and most environmentally friendly country on Earth" as he announced a U.S. pullout from an international accord designed to curb climate change.

But facts muddy that claim.

Data show that the U.S. is among the dirtiest countries when it comes to heat-trapping carbon pollution. One nation that has cleaner air in nearly every way is Sweden.

"The U.S. is well behind other countries in having the cleanest and most sustainable environment," University of Michigan environmental scientist Rosina Bierbaum said in an email.

The U.S. emits more carbon dioxide than any other nation except China. In 2014, the U.S. spewed 237 times more carbon dioxide into the air than Sweden, according to figures by the U.S. Department of Energy's Oak Ridge National Laboratory.

"On pretty much any climate-related indicator, the U.S. will not look good," said Glen Peters, a Norwegian climate scientist who is part of the Global Carbon Project that ranks worldwide emissions.

The U.S. is No. 2 in per person carbon dioxide pollution, behind Luxembourg, among 35 developed nations plus China, India and Brazil, Energy Department data show. That's 19.1 tons (17.3 metric tons) of carbon dioxide per year for the average American, compared with 4.9 tons (4.5 metric tons) for the average Swede.

Taking into account economics, the U.S. ranks 10th highest in carbon pollution per gross domestic product behind China, India, Russia, Estonia, Poland, South Korea, the Czech Republic, Mexico and Turkey, according to the International Energy Agency . The U.S. spews almost five times more carbon dioxide per dollar in the economy than Sweden.

Because carbon dioxide stays in the atmosphere for more than a century, scientists and regulators say it's more important to look at historical emissions. Since 1870, the U.S. has produced about one-quarter of the world's carbon dioxide - twice as much as China - and that makes it the biggest polluter in the world by far, Peters said.

In some traditional air pollution measurements, the United States is cleaner than most nations, said William K. Reilly, who headed the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency under Republican President George H.W. Bush.

But "when the problem he is dealing with is carbon dioxide, we are notably not better than the rest of the world," said Reilly, adding that Trump is "just wrong."

The U.S. is better than most of the world when it comes to dangerous soot or fine particles. Among industrialized countries, the U.S. tied for sixth cleanest, according to the Health Effects Institute.

It's also tied for sixth smoggiest in the world with Turkey, according to the institute .

"There are a number of countries that have cleaner air in terms of major industrial nations. We are certainly in the top core," said Dan Greenbaum, the group's president. "Clearly, countries like China and India are much, much worse than we are."

The U.S. leads in helping people fight for a clean environment by having laws and procedures that allow citizens to sue to enforce pollution protections and get information, said Princeton University climate scientist and international affairs professor Michael Oppenheimer.

Other countries are far ahead of the U.S. in cleaner energy, especially Germany, which on occasion is fueled fully by renewables, Oppenheimer said.

Reilly, the former EPA head, recalled how the U.S. took environmental leadership 25 years ago this month as it became the first industrial country to ratify the first climate treaty.

"Now we turn the page," Reilly said. "We'll see where it goes."
Online:

Interactive on temperature deviation and global emissions: http://interactives.ap.org/2017/climate-change-temps
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$8.4-million In Damage To Tuolumne County Roads

06/06/2017 10:39 am PST
20
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — The Tuolumne County Community Resources Agency has been calculating the damage that accrued during the winter months.

The road system received an estimated $8.4-million in damage, according to a report issued to the Board of Supervisors this morning. It includes $1.9-million to Italian Bar Road on the Columbia side, an additional $1-million to Italian Bar Road on the Twain Harte side, $1.7-million to Marshes Flat Road, $547,000 to Little Fuller Road, $541,000 to Wards Ferry Road, $524,000 to Buchannan Road, $427,000 to Kewin Mill Road, $234,000 to Evergreen Road, $207,000 to Bennett Road, $169,000 to Old Priest Grade, $148,000 to Rock River Road and $122,000 to Woodams Carne Road.

More minor damage occurred on Old Highway 120, La Grange Road, Red River Drive, Bairds Road, Elderberry Way, Hells Hollow Road, Red Hills Road, Parrotts Ferry Road, Oak View Drive, Eproson Park Playground, Hillsdale Drive, Sunny Circle, Middle Camp Road, Tuolumne Road North and some other areas.

County Administrator Craig Pedro noted that the current $8.4-million figure is a “moving target,” and is subject to change.

The share of cost will be 75-percent from the federal government, 18.75-percent from the state and 6.25-percent from the county. The county share could be as much as $525,875 spread over three fiscal years.

At a past meeting, the supervisors voted to provide $94,450 towards the county’s share of cost from general fund contingencies. Today the board voted to provide an additional $180,000, leaving an additional $252,425 that will need to be addressed in future budget actions.

______________________________________________________________________________

Cultivators show willingness to compromise at latest cannabis discussion

Supervisors to discuss marijuana again in two weeks

By Jason Cowan jason@calaverasenterprise.com /Jun 7, 2017

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

They spoke of compromise Tuesday, offering up larger parcel requirements to eliminate residential marijuana cultivation in exchange for an opportunity to relocate without penalty.

They extended a hard cap of 250 marijuana grows to limit the maximum cultivation space throughout the county to about 86 acres total.

They pushed stronger background checks for the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office that can currently only check the criminal history of a marijuana applicant that resides in California.

Marijuana cultivators and regulation activists came out in droves Tuesday to shed insight on regulation and how far they were willing to bend in order to allow for permanent cultivation activities.

It was a sequence never before seen publicly in Calaveras County Tuesday during a continuation of a marijuana study session from the week prior, when dozens of cultivators approached the podium to urge the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors to enact strict rules that would impact bottom line, just to let them grow.

Caz Tomaszewski, former executive director of the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance, said the lobbying was different from events seen last year when the county was constructing the urgency ordinance. Since the topic was not as time sensitive Tuesday, they could delve into topics for regulating the industry.

Trevor Wittke, the current executive director of the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance, urged supervisors to allow those in properties outlawed under property size requirements to move within three years in order to continue operations. He implored them to allow the farmer one year to cease cultivation before the move.

Chris Metz pushed for the adoption of California state labor laws within each cultivation site and suggested the implementation of a road mitigation fee program to fund improvements on the roads that would see increased usage.

The effort did not go unnoticed by the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors. District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills acknowledged the civility of the discussions. District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli and District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira also acknowledged the meeting as a “good one.”

In the end however, conclusions were pushed off until another day. Calaveras supervisors elected to discuss the marijuana topic, as well as the public comments from a draft environmental impact report, on June 20. The attempt from the public to extend a comment period for the EIR past June 14 was unsuccessful.

District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi said the public display of compromise Tuesday revealed a “third way” outside of a complete ban and ones-sided regulations.

Others were not feeling in the mood to compromise Tuesday, however. Bill McManus said those in opposition to the marijuana industry in the county compromised with the urgency ordinance that passed last year. He called it a failure.

He was one of about 10 that called for an outright ban during the meeting.

Outside discussions of compromise, environmental concerns were revealed Tuesday by county officials. Calaveras County Sheriff Rick DiBasilio said they have been encountering the pesticide Furadan during eradication efforts throughout the county.

He said the chemical, not even legal to obtain within the states, is fatal if ingested. It could have a serious consequence on endangered fish and bird species. DiBasilio added traces of it has been found within groundwater.

In terms of litigation, Calaveras County District Attorney Barbara Yook said 28 environmental cases have been pursued by the California District Attorney Association in conjunction with illegal timber harvest operations from Cal Fire.

Yook said the CDAA funds the Cal Fire cases. Calaveras County has been given 120 hours of time for the paralegal and 40 hours worth of staff time.

She said she has deputized an environmental prosecutor to handle the cases. The prosecutor covers seven other counties, but Calaveras County has relied heavily on the individual this past year.

“It’s an amazing resource for us. We’ve certainly been using it a lot this last year,” Yook said. “But it’s not going to last. It’s not a good long-term plan.”

As far as other cases, Yook said they’re working with 31 criminal cases related to marijuana cultivation. They were felonies before Proposition 64 downgraded the accusations to misdemeanors.

She said they have an additional 38 cases on the urgency ordinance. Those are going to be litigation heavy, she said. She requested assistance from Deputy Calaveras County Ethan Turner, but he was too busy.

As of Tuesday, Calaveras County Auditor-Controller Rebecca Callen said nearly $1.1 million has been collected via the Measure C tax. An $8.4 million amount was sent out last month. Tuesday’s reported amount was up from the $600,000 county officials said they collected last week.

In terms of the cultivation program, the county has about $1.4 million remaining in fees. Callen said they’ve spent more than $2 million on the program this year.
http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/news/article_0b80d82a-4b38-11e7-91ea-e37c992cb8d4.html 
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Sheriff's deputies seize plants, game cocks from unregistered grow site in Burson

Enterprise report / Jun 6, 2017 
http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/news/article_945b980e-4aef-11e7-83b4-97c65d26dac1.html 
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Calaveras Supes Hash Out Commercial Cannabis Regulation Alternatives Vs. A Ban

06/06/2017 11:44 am PST
141
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – Following a four-plus-hour cannabis cultivation public work session chiefly devoted to ban-related discussions last week the Calaveras supervisors are hearing about alternatives today.

The meeting, which is just underway, is being hosted in the supervisors chambers (891 Mountain Ranch Road). Ahead of it, Clarke Broadcasting talked with Board Chair and District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira, who expressed a need for patience and thorough discussion of all the surrounding issues.

Most concerning of these, he points out, is the need to be able to sufficiently cover public safety costs, whether a ban or regulation is eventually enacted. “I see some reasoning with the board right now and that is why we are including this informational session…to get all sides of that issue and give us a [final] direction of where we want to go.”

Expressing empathy for residents living in close proximity to grows, Oliveira also points to zoning and environmental concerns that also need to be completely mitigated, one way or another.

A Ban Without Funding = Disaster
One thing for certain he says, “If a total ban is enacted the way it is drafted we are just welcoming more crime into our county…The easy answer would be ban it all and get rid of it but that fosters the criminal element and underground. Then we still have crime, noncompliance, nuisance and threats – and how to deal with that without funding.”

Continuing, he adds, “No matter which way this goes…we have to have a revenue stream to sustain the enforcement of it, not just immediately but in the future years — and I do not know where that money [would be] coming from right now.”

Oliveira’s tone reflects a hint of frustration when asked about vocal ban proponent District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills’ publicly articulated approaches. These hint at possibly available federal funding and getting a better grip on enforcement and other county costs – then choosing ban enforcement as a top priority, possibly impacting many other key county program needs.

Seeking Some Middle Ground?
The board chair says today’s discussion is integral to coming up with an optimal solution. “I think when I hear those alternatives that will give me some more information to base my position – and I have a pretty good idea of what it is now but…I want to hear all sides of the information and all sides of the story before I set in motion what is going to affect this county.”

At this point, at least in District 3, Oliveira says it almost appears to be too close to call whether the majority of his constituents would prefer a total ban with a funding source or a regulated ban that meets all criteria, although as a whole they leaned away from supporting the state’s Prop 64 last fall. He confides that he is leaning towards presenting the decision to the county in the form of a public vote.

Currently a draft ban prepared by county staff at the direction of a three-supervisor bloc majority sits on the table as an Environmental Impact Report (EIR) goes through the required 45-day public comment period. To review both, click here.

Proposed Ban On The Table
Asked if his colleagues might attempt to enact a vote today, Oliveira shrugs, commenting that it would be like putting the cart before the horse. “The EIR is going to affect what the ban is going to entail so I think we ought to have that information presented before we even vote on a ban issue. Ultimately, in my perception, no matter which way it is going to go, it is going to end up in litigation. So we have to make sure we have a defensible ban, if you will, or a regulation… and make sure that the public totally understands.”

Oliveira, who is the sole carryover supervisor from the previous board of supervisors, stresses, “We have to make sure we make the right decision this time. We made some mistakes with the [Urgency Ordinance regulating cultivation] and I had the same concerns — and that is why I voted against it. We need to make a decision that is going to stick and make it as soon as we possibly can but we have to be aware of all the elements.”

Admittedly not personally pro-marijuana, Oliveira points out, “The people in the State of California have spoken and people are speaking in Calaveras County. I have enough faith in the citizenry…that provided with the most accurate information, that they will make the decision that they are entitled to, be it for or against — and I want to be able to give them the opportunity to do that.”

________________________________________________________________________________

One Local Emergency Ends But Two Remain

06/07/2017 10:37 am PST
6
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — The Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors voted to formally put an end to one of the three local state of emergency declarations that have been in place over recent months.

Up until this week, the county had emergency declarations in place for tree mortality, severe weather/flooding and drought. The county supervisors are required to review the declarations every 30 days. While the board is continuing the tree mortality and drought declarations, it is ending the state of emergency for severe weather/flooding.

County Office of Emergency Services Coordinator Tracie Riggs says, “We’ve kept the other two in place because we are still experiencing issues related to both trees and drought, but with this one (flooding) we know that thankfully the storms have stopped, and the flooding has stopped. Even though staff continues to work on the consequences of those storms, we no longer have the immediate threat of flooding or storm damages.”

District Five Supervisor Karl Rodefer said half-jokingly, “Hallelujah. If you’re a baseball player, you have a good batting average, one-for-three.”

The Supervisors are keeping the tree mortality emergency declaration in place as several projects are currently underway, and additional dead trees continue to be discovered despite the extremely wet winter.

Related to drought, the county is moving towards winding down its water delivery program for residents that experienced depleted wells. The county has over 135 residences in the program, and the county is planning to submit a grant application to extend the water tank and delivery program one year past the June 30, 2017 potential expiration date. The county is considering giving the water tanks to the impacted customers, once water deliveries cease. There would be requirements, such as those individuals signing a hold harmless agreement. There is also the option of removing the tanks, and auctioning them off, but the value of the equipment is expected to be minimal when comparing it to the costs associated with physically removing the tanks.

The decisions related to the emergency declarations were made at this week’s supervisors meeting.

________________________________________________________________________________

The Volokh Conspiracy
 Opinion
10th Circuit: Neighbors may file federal RICO lawsuit against state-licensed marijuana growing operation

By Eugene Volokh / June 7 / The Washington Post

Marijuana has been decriminalized and regulated by various states, but it remains forbidden by federal law. This means that state-legal marijuana growers might still face federal charges, though federal prosecutors could choose not to enforce the federal ban in such situations.

But it also means that private citizens (here, a couple named the Reillys) could sue neighboring marijuana growers under the federal RICO statute, on the theory that the growers are interfering with the neighbors’ use of their land — as the U.S. Court of Appeals for the 10th Circuit just held Wednesday in Safe Streets Alliance v. Alternative Holistic Healing, LLC. And this would not be affected by a Justice Department policy of not enforcing the criminal ban on marijuana production and distribution in those states that allow marijuana. The decision thus further highlights the precarious status of marijuana in Colorado, Washington, California and other such states, so long as Congress declines to officially allow such state legalization.

The federal Racketeer-Influenced and Corrupt Organization Act (RICO) lets people sue “racketeering” enterprises that injure the plaintiff’s “business or property.” Drug growing or distribution that is a felony under federal law qualifies as racketeering activity.

And, the 10th Circuit concluded, injuries to “property” include some examples of what property law calls “nuisance” — serious interference with the enjoyment of property, often accompanied by decline in property value. In particular, plaintiffs alleged that the marijuana enterprise produced “noxious odors” that wafted onto their property; such an “odorous nuisance” could qualify as an injury to property, assuming plaintiffs could show that the interference with their property was substantial enough.

Plaintiffs also alleged that “the open operation of the Marijuana Growers’ criminal enterprise has caused the value of their land to decline, independent of the harms attending the nuisance”; that too could be a sufficient “injury to property,” the court concluded, if the decline in value could be shown. Perhaps “the value of the Reillys’ land” has actually “increased because of the now-booming market in Colorado for land on which to cultivate marijuana,” but that is a factual question to be determined later — for now, the Reillys’ claim can go forward:

At this stage in the litigation, we conclude that it is reasonable to infer that a potential buyer would be less inclined to purchase land abutting an openly operating criminal enterprise than she would be if that adjacent land were empty or occupied by a lawfully-operating retailer. Based on the Reillys’ assertion that the Marijuana Growers’ operation is anything but clandestine, the Reillys’ land plausibly is worth less now than it was before those operations began. Therefore, we conclude that the Reillys pled a plausible diminution in the value of their property caused by the public operation of the Marijuana Growers’ enterprise.

In principle, this same claim could be made by neighbors of a wide range of marijuana growers and distributors, assuming they could show substantial interference with enjoyment of land or decline in property value. And while some such claims could have in any event been brought under state nuisance law in state court, RICO provides much better remedies — potentially, a recovery of three times the actual damages plus a reasonable attorney’s fee — and likely isn’t subject to any state law defenses (as there might be against some nuisance claims brought against licensed, regulated businesses). So the decision is bad news for marijuana businesses, and for the uneasy coexistence between state legalization regimes and the federal marijuana prohibition.

________________________________________________________________________________

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Supervisor Mills, you still have not answered the question

Jun 8, 2017 
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Bottom of Form

On Tuesday evening, (May 30), the Board of Supervisors held a study session on the topic of cannabis; the place was packed, there were several presentations by the sheriff and code enforcement, and county counsel presented a potential draft of the ban ordinance that some of our supervisors have ordered. Many people got up to speak their views on the topic (a creative young woman even sang her comments!), and the meeting went late into the night.

A recurring question to Supervisor Mills – and to the rest of the board – was: How will you pay for this ban you are so vigorously promoting? The supervisors remained silent, although Supervisor Mills did say it would not be paid for by raising taxes. As citizens, we are entitled to this information and it should be clear and detailed. What is this charade about?

At the end of the night, Supervisor Mills suddenly launched into a speech that had obviously been written prior to the meeting, affirming one more time that these “board study sessions” are nothing more than window dressing, and that nothing said there by the people is of any interest to some of our supervisors. Mills proceeded to violently attack and denigrate county “staff,” going as far as accusing them of delaying the process of the ban and being unprofessional. It was truly a shameful moment to see a supervisor lash out in such a way at our understaffed, overworked, underpaid county staff. Did you think your tirade made you look like a tough, competent leader, Mr. Mills? Think again.

No, it certainly looked more like an attempt to distract us from the essential – and still unanswered – question of how you will pay for this ban. How far will you go? Are you willing to lead our county to bankruptcy in the name of an ideology? How long will you continue this practice of opaque and irresponsible governance?

Catherine Lambie
West Point
http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/opinion/article_dc227eda-4c7c-11e7-aaa7-cfd329fd1cf1.html
________________________________________________________________________________

Optimism surrounds 2017 tourism season

By Jason Cowan jason@calaverasenterprise.com / Jun 8, 2017
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Recreation in the lower elevations of Calaveras County could be the theme of this year’s summer season after an overly active winter caused access to popular locations throughout the higher elevations to be closed.

Lisa Boulton, the executive director of the Calaveras Visitors Bureau, said lower elevation water bodies like New Melones Reservoir on the border of Tuolumne and Calaveras counties and New Hogan Reservoir near Valley Springs are looking “full and beautiful” as the tourism season approaches.

Both lakes are fuller than they’ve been in years. As of Monday, New Melones was at 87 percent of its 2.4-million acre feet maximum capacity. Hogan was at 78 percent of its 317,100-acre feet capacity. The two reservoirs were up from 26 percent and 40 percent capacities at this time last year.

Boulton hopes the water levels, as well as access to White Pines Lake and Lake Alpine along the Highway 4 corridor, can attract enough tourists to build off of a record-breaking 2016 for visits to Calaveras County.

According to information from Dean Runyon Associates and Visit California, visitors spent nearly $180 million in direct travel expenses to Calaveras, the greatest mark ever. The amount was made up by nearly $173 million spent in the county and $7 million used to get to the county.

The 2016 mark beat the previous high from 2015 that saw visitors spend more than $175 million.

Transient Occupancy Tax receipts for 2016 were on par with 2015, which was a record-breaking year, when hotels throughout the county generated $1.5 million in tax revenues. The amount was made up by a $1.1 million contribution from Angels Camp and $400,000 from the rest of the unincorporated parts of the county.

The TOT is 6 percent across the county and Angels Camp collects an additional 4 percent.

Bolton said there’s reason to believe TOT contributions will increase for 2017. Last week, the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors authorized the Calaveras County Tax Collector to sign an agreement with Airbnb to allow the service to collect occupancy taxes on behalf of homeowners and submit the funds to the county.

Through the agreement, the county estimated an additional $82,000 of TOT revenues could be collected. The amount was made up of a “conservative” estimate from the Tax Collector’s office of 350 private home rentals in Calaveras that charge an average of $150 per night for lodging.

Prior to the agreement, Transient Occupancy Taxes were submitted to the county by the individual property owners; landlords were responsible for reporting money they collected to the Tax Collector.

An overly wet winter may have negative impacts on visits to Calaveras County, however. Last month, Stanislaus National Forest representatives announced roads leading to Spicer, Utica and Union reservoirs, as well as Candy Rock and a number of other popular locations along the Highway 4 corridor, may remain closed through 2018.

A few have lobbied to expedite repair efforts along routes to provide access to the three reservoirs.

Shawn Seale, owner of the Sierra Nevada Adventure Co. in Arnold and Murphys, said last month he was lobbying Rep. Tom McClintock to fix the road sooner. Boulton said she was also working to persuade McClintock to apply pressure.

“We spoke with some of the staffers at length,” she said. “We’re positive working with them on this.”

________________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras Prepares To Take Stock, Re-evaluate In Budget Talks

06/09/2017 3:54 pm PST
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – Calaveras government officials today released this next fiscal year’s recommended budget ahead of what should be a grueling three-plus days of budget hearings next week.

Evoking the Great Recession, Butte Fire and other major disasters as specters that continue to loom over the county, Chief Administrative Officer (CAO) Timothy Lutz, in his overview, calls for the county to genuinely take stock, evaluate practices, processes and priorities to set a strong course ahead.

Following next Tuesday’s regular supervisors morning session in the government center’s supervisors chambers (891 Mountain Ranch Road), the budget deliberations will begin in the afternoon at 1:30, leading off with Lutz’s opening presentation and public comments.

Department Heads Lined Up To Present
Among the county officials also slated to make their cases that day are Sheriff Rick DiBasilio, District Attorney Barbara Yook, Chief Probation Officer Samuel Leach, and Public Works Director Jeff Crovitz. After that, the following three days are on slate for combing over and hashing out what will be some tremendously challenging decisions.

Significant listed changes from the prior year include $2.3 million pulled from the county’s General Fund that provided local match monies for dealing with four concurrent declared disasters; also approximately $1.4 million in added sheriff and jail costs for pension and health care benefits, higher staffing levels and a move-over of deputy positions into the General Fund.

Based on current budget requests from the various departments, the recommended budget begins with a $5.4 million shortfall — before factoring in the county’s disaster-related match monies – allowing for contingencies at two percent of the total appropriation.

More Challenges To Navigate
Lutz points to major funding issues ahead that the county still needs to deal with; these include pension liabilities; uncertain funding for enforcing local laws pertaining to cannabis grows if a ban is enacted; remaining in step with minimum wage increases; program cost uppers to In-home Supportive Services (IHSS); budget reductions to the state’s tree mortality program funding.

A planned move for the Office of Emergency Services from the Sheriff’s auspices back to county administration will also create two new positions to budget for, including a director as well as other initial costs.

The recommended budget for all funds, departments and programs total $163.8 million in appropriations, with revenues totaling $139.7 million. Fund equity of $24.1 million is used to balance the budget, $1.5 million from the General Fund. The overall appropriations request of $65,792,908 is up five percent from the current budget.

Job Freeze Recommendations
Among Lutz’s recommendations: an immediate freeze of unfilled, General Funded positions that are not related to Health & Human Services, Environmental Health, Public Works, the Assessor’s Office or Jail staff. He also proposes to release Extra Hire positions that fall under the General Fund to save another half-million dollars.

He also recommends a $1.48 million transfer from the Reserve Fund of $4.463 million to cover the local match for disaster relief and a $1.497 million transfer from the Teeter Fund to balance the budget, although he acknowledges that the latter move would be out of line with the board’s budgeting principles.

In addressing key discretionary revenues, the budget provides data indicating that property values have still not completely recovered from the Great Recession and that the prior fiscal year showed relatively stagnant growth. Subsequently, the recommended budget allows for a very conservative property tax rate growth of just .68 percent. Also assumed is that sales and use tax revenues will grow about eight percent.

Aiming To Improve Future Sustainability
During the budget hearings Lutz plans to address creating a formalized process focused on generating more long-term sustainability through specific actions and efficiency improvements such as realigning goals, setting clear priorities and capturing what might otherwise be missed opportunities.

The entire FY 2017-18 recommended budget can be accessed by clicking here. Under county government code, the board of supervisors must adopt a finalized version by June 30.

________________________________________________________________________________

Sheriff’s Office to designate 'safe trading space' in parking lot

Enterprise report / Jun 9, 2017
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The Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office will designate two parking spaces at its office at 1045 Jeff Tuttle Drive in San Andreas for safe trading.

According to a news release from the agency, the two spaces designated as a “safe trading zone” will be located toward the exit of the parking lot. The zone will be identified by sign and monitored constantly via video surveillance.

It will be an illuminated area for those that want to buy or sell items without concern for safety. Trading can occur at any hour of the day, but the sheriff’s office recommends transactions occur during the day hours.

Though the location is near law enforcement headquarters, they will not be able to oversee the transaction. The sheriff’s office issued the following tips for trading:

• Ask for proof of seller’s identity;

•Don’t make it obvious if you’re carrying large amounts of cash. Make sure you’re not followed after the transaction is completed;

•Be skeptical of common scams such as checks for money larger than the agreed amount or forged cashier's checks;

•If it seems too good to be true, it most likely is;

•Call the bank at the number listed online to verify the validity of a check or money order.

If unable to meet at the safe trade location to exchange items that may be too large or difficult, you should:

• Exchange contact info and take photo of important details (an identification card) before the transaction;

• Email the seller’s identification information to someone you trust;

• Do not carry cash;

• Don’t go to a seller’s home alone. If the seller comes to you, have a friend with you;

• Do not let more than one group come to your home to trade.

For more information, call the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office at 754-6500.

________________________________________________________________________________

Homeowners may soon find insurance relief

New program examines risk

By Jason Cowan jason@calaverasenterprise.com /  Jun 9, 2017
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The foothills of the Sierra Nevada are apparently among the worst places to live in California when wildfire risk is the measure, leaving nearly every resident along the slope at “high and extreme” danger, according to a hazard map published by FireLine.

Specifically, Tuolumne County has it the worst. Of the jurisdiction’s 30,000 homes, 82 percent are at substantial risk for wildfire. Ranked fourth in the state is Mariposa County at 67 percent. Rounding out the list at sixth, seventh, ninth and 10th places, respectively, are Alpine, Calaveras, Amador and El Dorado counties.

It’s a crisis, said Tom Pratt, an insurance agent for luxurious items such as cars, art and jewelry. The current model paints the hazards in broad brushstrokes; a lot of areas are bulked together.

The label has, however, scared off a bulk of insurance companies as there are no means for homeowners to obtain affordable coverage. Because of this, buying and selling into the market has become difficult. In turn, many local economies have been impacted.

Help may soon be on the way, however. A startup named Delos Insurance Solutions, formed by three rocket scientists, is in the process of developing a program that would provide a more accurate snapshot of an area.

They plan to use a number of factors to evaluate risk in particular places. Shanna McIntyre, chief data officer with Delos, said they plan to use high-resolution satellite imagery combined with infrared and other radar technologies to get aerial views of locations.

The FireLine model, one that California Department of Fire Protection Tuolumne-Calaveras Unit Chief Josh White said was a structure rating device many insurers use as a starting point to evaluate coverage, only factors slope, circulation to an area and topography of the location.

“That’s an issue I have with FireLine,” White said. “It doesn’t factor in fuel breaks, property clearances set by individuals or the fire-suppression resources we have.”

Once implemented within a year or so, the Delos tool will be able to monitor properties and notify homeowners when fire risk increases. McIntyre said an email would be sent instructing policyholders to improve something like clearances or brush in rain gutters.

The goal for the company is to use the tool to provide coverage for high-risk areas where options are limited. Currently, Delos offers policies from other insurers; it will eventually sell its own insurance.

“We can offer some regular-risk companies and some higher-risk companies,” said Kevin Stein, CEO for Delos. “We can offer some insurance in full policies to higher-risk people.”

Outside what Delos intends to offer, options are limited throughout the Sierra Nevada foothills. White said Lloyd’s of London still provides fire insurance in the area. Outside that, homeowners would have to subscribe to the California Fair Plan, which issues policies known to cost much more than typical homeowners’ insurance policies, but only provide fire coverage. Homeowners have to obtain coverage for other things separately.

White said insurers started to leave the foothills after the Rim Fire in 2013 in Tuolumne and the Butte Fire in Calaveras in 2015. Insurance companies suffered massive losses. In the Butte Fire alone, Pratt said insurers took an estimated loss of close to $1 billion.

Still, there may be skepticism as to the accuracy of the FireLine charts. The Rim Fire burned more than 257,000 acres, but only destroyed 112 structures. The Butte Fire, though it destroyed 921 structures in two counties, did not start in Calaveras.

Outside that incident, Calaveras County does not have a wildfire that ranks within the top 20 in the state’s history for wildfire magnitude or damage.

Ultimately, Delos hopes to provide coverage in high-risk areas throughout the country. For now, it is beginning in underserved sectors of California. When policies are sold, the price will decrease even more.

“We’ve been in California for a little while, but we need to go national. That’s part of our plan,” McIntyre said. “So taking this algorithm, we’ll have to put more money and resources into doing it. Once it’s done, we have to deploy it all over. Hopefully it can bring costs down for customers.”

_____________________________________________________________________________

Your Camera Could Help Fight Crime

06/10/2017 7:12 am PST
91
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA — The Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office is asking residents and businesses that have surveillance cameras on their property to help them build a database to catalog the cameras in the county.

Sheriff’s officials note that this would aid them to quickly retrieve video and know if there are cameras in the area after a crime has been committed; adding that the footage can reveal vital information and help investigators in solving crimes.

Sheriff’s officials indicate video is one of the best methods for not only apprehending criminals but getting convictions as suspects are caught in the act. Anyone interested can register their camera with the sheriff’s department.  Participation is completely voluntary and there is no cost to register. All information is confidential with only sheriff’s personnel allowed to view videos, according to sheriff’s officials.

For more details contact Sheriff Technician, Audra Dagenais at (209)754-6500 or ADagenais@co.calaveras.ca.us.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Winter Weather Advisory Issued For Sierra Nevada

06/11/2017 3:12 am PST
Mark Truppner, MML Reporter

The National Weather Service has issued a Winter Weather Advisory for the Sierra Nevada from 11 AM Sunday through 5 AM Monday.

A cool weather system will bring late season snow to the mountains of Northern California today into Monday. Snow levels are expected to range from 4,500 to 6,000 feet with the main snow accumulations expected above 5,500 feet. There could be up to five inches of total snow accumulation above the 5,500 feet elevation. Motorists traveling across the Sierra Nevada on Sunday should be prepared for winter driving conditions.

Some of the main impacts will include slick roads that may bring spin-outs and longer travel times. Reduced visibility in heavier showers. Outdoor events and recreation may be impacted.

Sonora Pass, Ebbetts Pass and Tioga Pass all remain closed.

A Winter Weather Advisory for snow means that periods of snow will cause primarily travel difficulties. Be prepared for snow covered roads and limited visibilities and use caution while driving.
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